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                       June 29, 2022 
 
Honorable Lucy Lang 
Inspector General of the State of New York 
61 Broadway, Suite 2100 
New York, NY 10006 
 
Dear Inspector General Lang, 
 
We, the Joint Commission on Public Ethics (“the Commission”), write in connection with a letter 
sent to you by Rita M. Glavin, Esq., of Glavin PLLC, dated April 1, 2022, and further to the 
conversations members of your staff have had with our Executive Director, Sanford Berland. The 
caption of Ms. Glavin’s letter references a confidential Commission investigative and enforcement 
matter in which, the letter recites, Ms. Glavin’s client, former Governor Andrew M. Cuomo, is the 
subject and respondent. The thrust of the letter is Ms. Glavin’s contention that there may have been 
“breaches of confidentiality by Joint Commission on Public Ethics Commissioners . . . and/or staff 
relating to that matter . . . .”  She asks that your Office investigate what she characterizes as 
“apparent breaches” and requests that “to the extent that there is evidence that the breaches were 
intentional and without authorization, . . . your Office refer the matter for criminal prosecution.”    
 
You should know that the Commission has been, and remains, unwaveringly committed to 
maintaining the full confidentiality of its investigative and enforcement proceedings and guidance 
functions in accordance with the requirements of Section 94 of the Executive Law, including 
subsections 9, 9-a, 13(b), 16 and 19(b), and as further required by the Public Officers Law and the 
Legislative Law. Further, all Commissioners and Commission employees are required to sign 
confidentiality and non-disclosure agreements upon the commencement of their Commission 
service, acknowledging their respective obligations to maintain the confidentiality of Commission 
matters and proceedings and agreeing to abide by those obligations, and the Commission has also 
adopted rules governing matters to be addressed in confidential executive session and who may 
attend such sessions.  At the same time, the Commission is no less committed to providing the 
openness and public transparency of its operations and proceedings that is required by these same 
statutes, and has implemented rules, regulations and practices aimed at affording such openness 
and transparency to the fullest extent permitted by law. Any suggestion by Ms. Glavin that the 
Commission, as a body, or its staff acting pursuant to its direction, has failed to adhere to these 
precepts and requirements is, thus, spurious.  



 
While not discussing confidentially protected matters related to a pending investigation, the 
Commission and its members, on many occasions, have discussed matters and procedures in open 
and public session. This includes mention of her client. This has always been done in full 
compliance with the statute, the regulations, and our non-disclosure agreement. Further, once a 
matter is in the public domain, either because it was discussed in the Commission’s open and 
public session or because the subject has placed it there, there is no bar to further comment, in 
public, of the information disclosed and discussed in an open session. Any listener or attendee at 
our public sessions, whether a party, an interested observer, a news reporter, or a Commissioner, 
is free to continue the discussion by way of repeating and even broadcasting the publicly disclosed 
information.  To permit less would place an improperly broad restraint upon public discourse of 
important ethical matters and flies in the face of proper calls for greater transparency. 
 
In a blatant attempt to avoid examination or consequences of alleged improper conduct by her 
client, Ms. Glavin cites reports of matters and information previously discussed in open session or 
in the public domain and, without evidence or support, claims improper disclosure of confidential 
information, but can point to nothing more than news reports of non-confidential information. 
 
Further, while the Commission has articulated standards of conduct and circumspection for its 
members, and ensures that Commission members are apprised of and individually acknowledge 
their duties and obligations as Commission members, by law, Commission  members ultimately 
are answerable to their appointing authorities for deficiencies in their performance, including for 
the failure to abide by the confidentiality restrictions in Section 94(9-a) of the Executive Law, and 
it is their appointing authorities who are vested, by law, with the sole power to remove them. See 
id., §94(7).  Further, while it is correct that, without more, information obtained by the Commission 
is confidential during the pendency of a matter, as are investigative and enforcement proceedings 
as well as guidance sought and given pursuant to Executive Law §94(16), the Commission has 
adopted policies and regulations that authorize the Commission or staff to disclose certain 
information notwithstanding those proscriptions when it is in the public interest for it to do so and 
other criteria are met. Hence, the blanket assertions of breach of confidentiality by Ms. Glavin in 
her April 1 letter cannot be accepted at face value and require an analysis that she has not, so far 
as her letter discloses, undertaken.      
 
Although the current Commission sunsets on July 8, Commission staff will be available to answer 
any questions you may have about the Commission’s policies and procedures. 
 

 
Very truly yours, 
 
 
 
 
The Joint Commission on Public Ethics 
 
 
 

Copy to Rita M. Glavin, Esq. (by email) 
 
 
 


